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IRP

INDEPENDENT RECONFIGURATION PANEL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 14 NOVEMBER 2013
London

Present:

Lord Ribeiro


Chairman
Ms Cath Broderick 

Dr Fiona Campbell 
Dr Shera Chok

Dr Nick Coleman 

Mr Glenn Douglas 
Dr Shane Duffy 

Ms Rosemary Granger

Ms Nicky Hayes

Ms Brenda Howard 

Ms Linda Pepper
Ms Linn Phipps 
Mr Hugh Ross
Mr Richard Jeavons

Chief Executive

Mr Martin Houghton

Secretary to Panel
Ms Natalie Andrews
Apologies: 

Ms Tessa Green

Dr Jane Hawdon

Mr John Parkes

1
Introduction

1.1
The Chairman welcomed Members to the meeting. 
2
Declarations of interest

2.1
Lord Ribeiro and Hugh Ross had previously undertaken work on health services in Bristol and the surrounding area (item 6). Glenn Douglas is Chief Executive of Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells NHS Trust (item 5i). Linn Phipps’ husband is employed by Mid-Yorkshire Hospitals NHS Trust.
2.2
None of the above were considered to represent a conflict of interest with the Panel’s discussions at the meeting.
3

Minutes of last meeting 
3.1
The minutes of the meeting on 12 September 2013 agreed. 

4
Matters arising 
4.1
None.
5
Chairman’s update
5.1
Referral to Secretary of State for Health – initial assessment

A referral had been made to the Secretary of State for Health by Medway Council Health and Adult Social Care OSC concerning proposals for acute mental health inpatient beds in Kent and Medway. The Secretary of State had requested initial assessment advice from the IRP. The changes proposed would see the creation of three centres of excellence for people requiring inpatient mental healthcare – Dartford, Maidstone and Canterbury. An inpatient unit in Medway would close. A sub-group of the Panel considered the referral and found that there was widespread agreement about the need for change but concern about the loss of beds in Medway. The sub-group considered that the proposals were the right way forward and offered advice on progress, including providing a clearer picture of what patients could expect to see as a result of the changes, more detail on the transport plan and on mitigation for those who would be required to travel further. The Panel’s advice was submitted to the Secretary of State on time on 1 November 2013, had been accepted in full and was due to be published shortly [Secretariat note: advice was published on 20 November 2013].                             
5.2
Referral to Secretary of State for Health – initial assessment

A referral had been made to the Secretary of State for Health by the Royal Borough of Windsor and Maidenhead Adult Services and Health OSP concerning proposals for the future of healthcare in east Berkshire. The Secretary of State had requested initial assessment advice from the IRP. The changes proposed involved the transfer of a minor injuries unit from Heatherwood Hospital in Ascot to an urgent care centre in Bracknell, closing a rehabilitation ward at Heatherwood and re-providing a smaller number of beds at Wexham Park Hospital in Slough, and closing a midwife-led maternity unit at Heatherwood. A sub-group of the Panel considered the referral and concluded that the proposals were the right way to proceed. Advice was offered on how to progress, including greater clarification of the overall approach to urgent and emergency care in the area, the contribution of GPs to the urgent care service and the model for rehabilitation services. The Panel’s advice was submitted to the Secretary of State on time on 1 November 2013, had been accepted in full and was due to be published shortly [Secretariat note: advice was published on 20 November 2013].                             

5.3
It was understood that a referral to the Secretary of State for Health had been made concerning the Mid Yorkshire Hospitals NHS Trust Clinical Services Strategy. 
5.4
On 6 November 2013, Lord Ribeiro and Richard Jeavons met Jeremy Hunt, Secretary of State for Health to review the IRP’s work. The Secretary of State had thanked the Panel for its excellent advice on seven referrals including two full reviews in the past year. The Chairman had highlighted the Panel’s protocol for working with its DH sponsors and the importance of retaining experience and expertise of Panel members. The Panel would stand ready to receive further requests for advice as required. 

6
Referral to Secretary of State for Health – initial assessment

Location of interim inpatient rehabilitation beds at Southmead hospital
A referral had been made to the Secretary of State for Health by South Gloucestershire Council Public Health and Health Scrutiny Committee concerning proposals for the interim location of rehabilitation beds in north Bristol and south Gloucestershire. The Secretary of State had requested initial assessment advice from the IRP. 
6.2
The changes proposed involved the location of inpatient rehabilitation beds under interim arrangements while long term plans for future services at Frenchay Hospital in south Gloucestershire are developed (acute services at Frenchay are due to close in May 2014). Southmead Hospital, in nearby north Bristol, had been selected as the interim location for the beds, largely on the basis of the significantly lower recurring costs of that option compared to Frenchay. 
6.3
Members concluded that the referral was not suitable for full review. The selection of Southmead as the location for inpatient rehabilitation beds during the interim period was logical given the significantly lower costs associated with that option. Concerns about transport and access had been highlighted and further work should be completed and necessary mitigation put in place before the interim arrangements came into effect in May 2014. The interim arrangements should only be in place until long term plans for Frenchay have been agreed in collaboration with partners and stakeholders – and with the benefit of effective engagement with all interested parties.
6.4
The Panel’s advice was due to be submitted to the Secretary of State on 10 December 2013 [Secretariat note: advice was submitted on 10 December 2013]
7
Reflections on referral to Secretary of state for Health – full review
7.1
Shaping a Healthier Future – proposed changes to health services in north west London
The Secretary of State for Health had commissioned the IRP to undertake a full review of proposals for changes to health services in north west London. The proposals, known as Shaping a Healthier Future, seek to address the challenge of how to secure sustainable, high quality health services for residents of north west London. They include changes to acute hospital services as well as the development of enhanced out-of-hospital services. 
7.2
A sub-group of Panel members had visited all the hospital sites included within the proposals as well as other relevant locations. 15 days of familiarisation and oral evidence taking had been undertaken against a tight timescale. A large quantity of written evidence had been submitted and more than 1,000 members of the public had contacted the Panel to offer views by email, voicemail or letter. The report had been submitted to the Secretary of State on time on 13 September 2013, the advice accepted in full and published on 30 October 2013.
7.3
Members reflected on the process of producing the report, including the logistics, evidence- taking, report writing and final production. Visiting all the main sites affected had been valuable though logistically demanding. The volume of evidence submitted, both oral and written, had been a further challenge. Overall, the Panel’s advice had been well-received and the Chairman thanked Members and the Secretariat for their hard work in producing an excellent report. 
8
Any other business
8.1
Members were advised that Enfield Council’s application for a judicial review of changes to services at Chase Farm Hospital had been refused. 
9
Date of next meeting
9.1
Thursday 9 January 2014. Then 13 March, 8 May, 10 July, 11 September, 13 November 2014
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